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 PARK COMMISSION STAFF REPORT  
 MEETING DATE:  JUNE 2, 2020  

  
  
DATE: May 20, 2020 

TO: Open Space and Regional Parks Commission 
FROM: Sophia Kirschenman, Park Planner, Planning & Building Division, Community 

Services Department, 328-3623, skirschenman@washoecounty.us  
THROUGH: Eric Crump, Operations Division Director, Community Services Department, 328-

2182, ecrump@washoecounty.us   
SUBJECT: Presentation, discussion, and possible recommendation to Community Services 

Department staff to negotiate a stormwater facilities easement and an amendment to 
an existing sewer line easement on Betsy Caughlin Donnelly Park, as well as 
appropriate mitigation for said easement and easement amendment, with Mayberry 
Gardens, LLC for review and possible approval by the Washoe County Board of 
County Commissioners. (Commission District 1.) 

 

SUMMARY 
Washoe County, through its Community Services Department, has received a parkland easement 
application from Mayberry Gardens, LLC (the “Applicant”) to amend an existing sewer line 
easement and grant a stormwater drainage facilities easement on Washoe County’s Betsy Caughlin 
Donnelly Park (currently identified as APN 009-742-01). The applicant is the owner of the 
property adjacent to the park (currently identified as APN 009-742-02) and is planning to re-
develop that property. In order to do so, the applicant needs to bring electric and gas service to his 
property and also needs to construct stormwater detention facilities. The current easement 
proposals would support these activities. 
 
The existing sewer line easement (Exhibit A) is located parallel with Mayberry Dr., along a portion 
of the northern park property boundary. The current proposal would broaden this easement to 
allow for the installation of other utilities, including gas and electrical lines, within the same 
easement footprint. The drainage facilities easement would be located along the west side of the 
Applicant’s property and would allow for stormwater to discharge from a detention basin into the 
portion of Alum Creek that flows through the park property during significant water events. If 
approved, this item would direct Washoe County staff, through its Community Services 
Department, to negotiate mitigation terms and prepare the easement deeds and agreements, 
contingent on approval by the Washoe County Board of County Commissioners.   
 
County Strategic Objective supported by this item: Proactive Economic Development and 
Diversification 
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PREVIOUS ACTION 
May 11, 2009 – The Washoe County Board of County Commissioners granted a sewer line 
easement to Bath-Bishop Land, LLC for the construction and maintenance of a sanitary sewer line 
on the Betsy Caughlin Donnelly Park property.  
 
April 7, 2009 – The Washoe County Open Space and Regional Parks Commission recommended 
that the Board of County Commissioners grant a sewer line easement to Bath-Bishop Land, LLC 
as negotiated with proposed mitigation measures, including six (6) dedicated parking spaces on the 
Bath-Bishop Land, LLC property for park users and $15,000 worth of landscaping at Betsy 
Caughlin Donnelly Park. 
 
March 10, 2008 – The Washoe County Open Space and Regional Parks Commission 
recommended that the Board of County Commissioners deny the sewer line easement request 
submitted by Bath-Bishop Land, LLC due to the proposal’s inconsistency with the Washoe County 
Parkland Easement Policy.   
 
August 11, 1992 – The Washoe County Board of County Commissioners approved a deed of 
correction, amending the original gift deed to correct the legal descriptions of the park and the 
property adjacent to the park, then owned by Betsy Caughlin Donnelly. 
 
December 31, 1990 – The Washoe County Board of County Commissioners accepted a gift deed 
from Betsy Caughlin Donnelly, which granted ownership of the Betsy Caughlin Donnelly Park 
property to Washoe County.  
 
BACKGROUND 
Washoe County, through its Community Services Department, has received a two-fold parkland 
easement request from Mayberry Gardens, LLC (the “Applicant”), owner of a property (APN 009-
742-02) that is surrounded by Betsy Caughlin Donnelly Park to the east, south, and west. First, the 
Applicant would like to amend an existing sewer line easement that was granted to Bath-Bishop 
Land, LLC, previous owner of the Applicant’s property. If approved, the easement would be 
amended to become a utilities easement and would allow for the construction of additional utility 
lines within the existing easement area. Second, the Applicant is requesting a small stormwater 
drainage easement on the west side of the Applicant’s property to allow for the discharge of 
stormwater from the detention pond on the Applicant’s property into Alum Creek on the park 
property, during high water events.  
 
Sewer Line Easement Amendment 
The Applicant has applied for permits through the City of Reno to redevelop the property into a 
business park. In order to do so, the Applicant needs to bring gas and electrical service to the 
parcel. The existing sewer line easement (Exhibit A) is 20 feet wide and 250 feet long (0.12 acres) 
and is located parallel with Mayberry Dr., along a portion of the park’s northern property 
boundary. It was granted to the former owner of the Applicant’s property in 2009. As part of the 
sewer line easement approval process, Bath-Bishop Land, LLC provided $15,000 worth of 
mitigation in the form of landscaping, as well as six (6) parking spaces dedicated for park users.   
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The current proposal would not expand the easement area, but would allow for additional uses 
within the easement footprint. As part of the application process, the Applicant did analyze the 
alternative of installing the gas and electrical line within the existing right-of-way on Mayberry 
Drive. However, the current project will require the Applicant to replace the existing 4”-diameter 
sewer line with a larger line to accommodate increased sewer demands, so the Applicant will be 
accessing and constructing within the sewer easement area on the park property regardless. This 
alternative would burden the applicant with additional costs estimated at roughly $26,000 and 
would not reduce park impacts. Therefore, staff is supportive of the proposed easement 
amendment. 
 
Stormwater Drainage Facilities Easement 
The redevelopment project on the Applicant’s property is subject to the “Low Impact Design” 
criteria established by the City of Reno’s Historical Resources Commission, including criteria for 
the management of stormwater. As such, connecting to the municipal stormwater system is 
prohibited and the Applicant is required to retain stormwater discharge onsite. However, during 
significant storm events, the proposed detention basin may overflow. Thus, the Applicant is 
requesting a stormwater drainage facilities easement to allow for the discharge of excess 
stormwater flows from the detention basin into Alum Creek, which flows through Betsy Caughlin 
Donnelly Park. If approved, construction activities will include the installation of a small discharge 
pipe and the placement of ±40 sf of rip rap to stabilize the slopes leading to Alum Creek.  
 
The Applicant’s original proposal requested that Washoe County grant an easement for three 
stormwater discharge points. At the request of Washoe County staff, the Applicant analyzed the 
feasibility of routing all stormwater flows to the detention basin, thus requiring only one 
stormwater discharge point on the park property. This will cost the Applicant an additional $5,000, 
but will minimize impacts to the park property and better comply with the City of Reno’s low 
impact design standards. This affected area within the park is inaccessible to the public and thus 
will not impact the park user experience nor future park amenity opportunities. 
 
Impacts and Revegetation 
If approved, there will be short-term impacts associated with construction, but long-term impacts 
associated with the project are expected to be minor in nature. Some riparian vegetation will be 
removed as part of the installation of the drainage facilities. However, the creek will be stabilized 
using best management practices and maintained until riparian vegetation is reestablished. The 
Nevada Department of Environmental Protection has also confirmed that they will not require any 
additional permitting for this project. All disturbed areas will be revegetated utilizing a native seed 
blend, as reviewed and approved by Washoe County Parks. Revegetation shall be complete when 
plant coverage of the disturbed area is equal to the coverage of adjacent, undisturbed areas. 
Monitoring shall be completed on a yearly basis until revegetation criteria are met and additional 
planting/seeding efforts shall be required, as necessary.  
 
Mitigation 
After discussing various mitigation options, the applicant and staff are supportive of the following 
mitigation measures: if approved, the Applicant would provide electrical and water lines to the 
park property to support Reno Food Systems’ current operations and future park needs. The 
Applicant would install the necessary infrastructure, which would give Washoe County Parks the 
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option to set up water service. This would allow for year-round irrigation at the park and could 
potentially support the construction of additional park amenities that would benefit the public.  
 
Additionally, when Betsy Caughlin Donnelly gifted the park property to Washoe County, a 
number of deed restrictions were placed on the park property to ensure that future park 
development would maintain the privacy of the adjacent residence. Now that the adjacent property 
is being redeveloped into a business park for commercial uses, Washoe County and the Applicant 
have discussed the potential amendment of those deed restrictions to allow for additional uses at 
the park. Washoe County Parks’ legal counsel is currently reviewing the deed restriction to 
evaluate whether an amendment is possible. If it is possible, the Applicant, as Betsy Caughlin 
Donnelly’s successor in interest, is open to amending this language, which would benefit the 
community and the park.  
 
Parkland Easement Policy Compliance 
Overall, broadening the sewer line easement to allow for the installation and maintenance of other 
utilities may result in the need to access the easement area more frequently, but will not 
significantly alter the intent of the existing easement nor will it result in significantly greater 
impacts to the park. The stormwater drainage facilities easement would be small and located in an 
area of the park that is inaccessible to the public. Given this information, neither proposal would 
greatly alter the park user experience. The proposals are compliant with the Parkland Easement 
Policy as they are complementary with existing park uses. Additionally, with the proposed 
mitigation measures, granting these easements will benefit the general public.  
 
FISCAL IMPACT 
Should the easement be approved, any mitigation measures associated with the project would be the 
responsibility of the applicant.  
 
RECOMMENDATION 
It is recommended that the Open Space and Regional Parks Commission recommend that 
Community Services Department staff negotiate a stormwater facilities easement and an 
amendment to an existing sewer line easement on Betsy Caughlin Donnelly Park, as well as 
appropriate mitigation for said easement and easement amendment, with Mayberry Gardens, LLC 
for review and possible approval by the Washoe County Board of County Commissioners. 
 
POSSIBLE MOTION 
Should the Commission agree with staff’s recommendation, a possible motion would be: 

“Move to recommend that Community Services Department staff negotiate a stormwater facilities 
easement and an amendment to an existing sewer line easement on Betsy Caughlin Donnelly Park, 
as well as appropriate mitigation for said easement and easement amendment, with Mayberry 
Gardens, LLC for review and possible approval by the Washoe County Board of County 
Commissioners.” 
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